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April 25, 2016
Municipal Manager/MOA Staff & GBOS

Quarterly Meeting
MINUTES DRAFT
4:00 p.m.  Girdwood Community Room
Call to Order 4:18PM by Sam Daniel.
Meeting was delayed by construction traffic on the Seward Highway
MOA Attending: Mike Abbott, City Manager; Hal Hart, MOA Planning; Robin Ward, HLB
Assembly Attending:  John Weddleton
Guests:  Hal Henning, Seldovia PD; Pat Higgins, School Board; John Miller, ASD transportation
GBOS Attending: Sam Daniel, Eryn Boone, Tommy O’Malley, Robert Snitzer.
Jerry Fox is absent


Sam Daniel welcomes Eryn Boone, newly appointed supervisor to GBOS seat B.

Prior to approval of the agenda, Tommy O’Malley disputes the “Potential Other Bidders” at this meeting, stating that this topic belongs on the Task Force agenda before coming to GBOS meeting.  GBOS members discuss and decide to leave it on the agenda so that they can receive first-hand information from Mike Abbott and other MOA resources attending this meeting.

Quarterly Meeting Topics:


1. Crosswalk Pedestrian activated light at Egloff/Hightower and Alyeska Highway Intersection
GBOS requests update on status of crosswalk light at this intersection.
Mike Abbott states that DOT requires that the MOA take responsibility for liability and maintenance of the light if it is installed.  MOA refuses to accept responsibility for infrastructure in the State Right of Way (ROW).

Group discusses if there is precedent somewhere in Anchorage that matches this model.  Mike Abbott states he is not aware of any location where city takes responsibility for such equipment in the State ROW.  There are pedestrian activated lights on State roads but they are maintained by the State.
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Tommy O’Malley states that the liability of not having the light is greater than of having it.  He requests information on how to proceed in pushing the State to install it.  Mike Abbott says that he has no real advice, perhaps lobby the Governor and invite Scott Thomas, State Traffic Engineer, to attend GBOS meeting to discuss the issue.

Kyle Kelley states that access to power is being installed in the location for lighting of the intersection; if there is a pedestrian activated light to be installed later on, there is access to power.
2. Title 21, Chapter 9 

GBOS provides information that recently there has been review of a variety of new projects, including the brewery and two marijuana retail stores, as well as discussion regarding the Girdwood Industrial Park.  Land Use regulations from Title 21, Chapter 9 come up frequently as providing unnecessary impediments to development of commercial property.  A sub-committee, which currently includes Marco Zaccaro and Tim Cabana has been formed and is to report to Land Use Committee with suggested updates and edits to Chapter 9.

Hal Hart, MOA planning states that he has met with Tim Cabana.  Terry Schoenthal, who previously worked at Dowl, is now with the MOA in planning.  This ties in to Girdwood Area Plan Update.

Kyle Kelley states that the sub-committee is focusing first on the Girdwood Industrial Park and then will start to tackle the commercial building codes.

3. Girdwood Area Plan Update
Hal Hart confirms that the Planning Department to be ready to begin the Girdwood Area Plan Update mid-year (June/July).  Diana Livingston states that she has a group of volunteers ready to start work on the project.
4. Girdwood Public Safety
As Proposition 9 has passed, a contract committee will be seated soon to work on the details of what Girdwood wants to see in contracted services for policing.  

Girdwood Forest Fair 
Forest Fair is scheduled for beginning of July, just after last day of trooper service.  It is unlikely that contract will be in place prior to Forest Fair scheduled date, GBOS is interested in options for contracting for interim solution to support the community during Forest Fair.

GBOS asks if it is possible for APD to contract for this event and GBOS to help pay for the service.  Mike Abbott states that is possible to request contracted service by APD, however GBOS cannot pay for it.  He does not have information on the cost for this type of event contracted service.  He also cannot confirm that the request would be accepted by APD.

Tommy O’Malley states that Forest Fair committee has investigated this in the past and the cost is $16-$28,000 for the contracted service.

This leads in to a conversation about a letter that has been received by MOA from the Alaska State Troopers Col Cockrell restating the position that the AST will patrol the Seward Highway with Highway Safety Patrol officers during their shifts.  They will no longer respond to calls from the communities on the highway from McHugh to MP 75 (Rainbow, Indian, Bird, Girdwood, Portage) and they also will not be on the highway when officers are off-duty or out of area.  This area is the responsibility of APD after June 30.

Potential additional bidders for Public Safety

Hal Henning, Seldovia Police Department is introduced.  He has helped other small communities to form police departments in Minnesota and now works as Chief and only office in Seldovia.  Hal first came forward in the fall of 2015 offering consulting help.  He is clear that he is not at this time offering service from Seldovia Police Dept, however if GBOS makes formal request for their city council to consider, he will carry that forward for their consideration.  He states that he is available for consulting assistance for the contract.  No cost was discussed for this service.

Sam Daniel states that Henning bring great elements in considering how to proceed in contracting.  There is concern that Whittier Police Dept has operated in good faith regarding the possibility of this contract with Girdwood, but they cannot be expected to continue in a holding pattern indefinitely. 

Group considers if Seldovia Police Dept should be invited to bid for the Girdwood Police Services contract.  Tommy O’Malley states that this is an issue to be brought to the Task Force, not to be decided by GBOS at this meeting.  Tommy states that he also got a call from a trooper looking to move to Girdwood from Dillingham and offering police service.  

Mike Abbott states that it is possible to approach this as a competitive bid or as a sole source agreement.  In order to do sole source, need to demonstrate public purpose, which should be easy given the lack of dynamic marketplace for policing, timing of the need to have service and the overall lack of options.  Competitive bid process is not designed with police services in mind and would be an awkward fit, but it is possible to do it this way through MOA purchasing.
Funding for Public Safety for 2016

Tommy O’Malley states that he will be putting forward a motion for funding public safety in 2016 at this time.  Funding must be handled now as the tax bills are getting ready to be sent out.  He states that there are two ways to fund public safety in 2016:  Pay from Undesignated Fund or use funds from property tax.  Service will only be needed for 6 months of the year (earliest possible start date is July 1), so he recommends prorating the estimated annual cost of $615,000 to $308,000.  The Intergovernmental charges (IGC’s) for MOA help in setting up the contract are unknown at this time, as is cost of office space and radio upgrades.

Group discusses increasing tax to Girdwood homeowners by .59 mills, to cover July 1-Dec 31, 2016, with IGC’s paid by undesignated fund.

Tommy also suggests future years as follows:

2017

1.18 mill tax levy for public safety; IGC’s paid by undesignated fund

2018:

1.18 mill tax levy for public safety plus IGCs now that cost will be reliably known.

Group discussed adding 2017 and 2018 to the motion, but it is decided to only address 2016 at this time.  

Motion:

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to increase the 2016 tax mill rate by .59 to cover policing services from July 1 – December 31, 2016.  IGC’s are to be paid by the Girdwood Undesignated Fund.

Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Sam Daniel

Motion passes 4-0
Kyle Kelley to provide this information to Lance Wilbur in OMB; John Weddleton to take to the Assembly tomorrow night.

Mike Abbott reminds GBOS that this provides for getting the money.  In order to spend it, GBOS will need to provide budget amendment to OMB.
5. Ownership of lower Crow Creek Road
It is understood that the MOA finds lower Crow Creek Road to be State of Alaska responsibility.  State of Alaska is not required to maintain all of their roads. Tommy O’Malley asks if State might cede the road to MOA for maintenance.  


Mike Abbott states that this is possible, and also it is possible to trade road maintenance between MOA and State of Alaska Dept of Transportation (DOT).

Mike Abbott states that he will review MOA attorney Todd Sherwood’s opinion and take the issue to DOT.  Given the state’s fiscal situation, it is not likely that the State will agree to maintenance of the road, he is not certain what the course will be after that.

Kyle Kelley states that DOT does currently maintain the road with some ditching and drainage work and occasional grading.

6. Change in Girdwood School Bus service 
Decision by Anchorage School District and Anchorage School Board to decrease bus service to 1 bus in 2016-17 school year.  Cost savings is estimated at $100,000/year.

One bus to handle both routes, accomplished by dropping off first group of students at 8:08 AM and 2nd group at 8:25AM; afternoon bus route drops first students off and returns at 3:21 to pick up 2nd group.  

Public attending expresses concern that bus route leaves some students at school for a long duration and they are concerned about what the plan is for those kids.  Also, there are no bus shelters or lighting on many Girdwood roads.  

Property taxes in Girdwood for school services are 3.5 mills, Girdwood School budget is 1.5 mills, plus 20% overhead is 1.8 mills.  Girdwood high school students probably don’t use 1.7 mills in services, estimated excess contribution beyond what is utilized in Girdwood is about 50%. 

This schedule change was brought to Girdwood parents on TUE last week for the first time.

Pat Higgins discussed the change with the group in attendance.

Funds are tight with state budget, etc.  In addition, there is a new contract for busing in 2016 district-wide.  There has been an increase in the minimum wage, district needs new buses and to update infrastructure.  Many options have been discussed in how to make up the shortfall, school buses are a preferable option to losing teaching staff.  Buses and services have not been eliminated for special programs, such as Gifted program.  The School district and board are looking for creative ideas in how to do things differently.

He recommends that community write to the Anchorage School Board and district.  In addition, public wishing to testify at the School Board meeting can do so by calling by FRI before the meeting 742-4315.  School board will call you during meeting so that public can testify from home.
Adjourn 5:18PM
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